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We, a group of experts, met at Georgetown University on June 9, 2016 to discuss 
progress since August 2015, when we last met, in improving responses to the situation of 
internally displaced persons (IDPs).* We gathered as the Internal Displacement 
Monitoring Centre disclosed its latest data on the number of IDPs worldwide. These data 
show that 2015 was a significant year for internal displacement: there were 19.2 million 
new cases of internal displacement from natural hazards and over 8 million new cases 
due to conflict. 127 countries were affected. At the end of 2015, the cumulative number 
of people internally displaced by conflict was 40.8 million (the highest number of internal 
displacement ever recorded). Most new displacement happened in Yemen, Syria, and 
Iraq; 85% of disaster displacement occurred in East and South Asia, with the worst 
instances in India, China, Nepal, and the Philippines. 
 
These figures underscore the need to increase the protection of IDPs in two principal 
regards: gaining access to IDPs in acute crises, such as Syria, in order to provide effective 
protection; and finding solutions for IDPs in the many protracted situations of 
displacement that have already lasted for decades. We are pleased that the World 
Humanitarian Summit considered the plight of IDPs and made concrete recommendations 
to reduce internal displacement, increase the self-reliance of IDPs, and improve 
protection. 
 
We strongly support a prominent focus on those displaced by conflict who remain within 
the borders of their own countries at the High Level Meeting to Address Large 
Movements of Refugees and Migrants. We recommend that the Declaration to be adopted 
at the Meeting include IDPs in a meaningful way, not only because failure to do so may 
increase cross border movements, but most importantly because the safety and security of 
millions of IDPs rests with the strong commitment of the international community to 
work with governments to ensure adequate protection, assistance and solutions.  
 
We call on the High Level Meeting to urge regional bodies to adopt declarations and 
conventions on IDPs, citing the Kampala Convention as a model, and promote 
implementation of these instruments. The Declaration should also urge governments to 
adopt national laws and frameworks based on the Guiding Principles on Internal 
Displacement and develop country strategies -- together with donor governments, 
international humanitarian and development organizations, civil society and IDPs 
themselves -- to implement the agreed goals and work toward resolving displacement 
situations. The High Level Meeting should further call upon the Secretary General to 
appoint a Special Representative on Internally Displaced Persons to ensure, in 
collaboration with relevant actors, adequate attention to protection of IDPs and to work 
with governments to find sustainable solutions for them. 
 
In order to ensure that these recommendations are implemented, we also call for the 
General Assembly to organize a high-level dialogue where IDP issues will receive the 
attention they deserve. 
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* Some of the signatories were not at the meeting but fully endorse the findings and recommendations in 
this statement. 


